
 

 
 

August 16, 2018 
 

Dear Supervisor Quigley and Town Board Members, 

As your constituents, we write to you to ask for clarity on whether the Town of Ulster 
Zoning Code (the “Zoning Code”) currently regulates gas-fired power plants, and specifically 
request a statement as to how the Town is treating the proposed Lincoln Park Grid Support 
Center (the “Project”) under the Zoning Code.  

The applicant for the Project, Lincoln Park GC, LLC, has stated that the project can be built 
as-of-right in the OM District because it is a “utility company structure”.  We do not believe the 
Zoning Code permits gas-fired power plants as-of-right within any zone in the Town. We ask the 
Town Board and Building Department to clarify whether the Zoning Code regulates gas-fired 
power plants such as the Lincoln Park Grid Support Center, and if so, whether such power plants 
are permitted as-of-right in the OM District. 

The property where the Project is proposed to be sited is primarily zoned as an Office and 
Manufacturing District (OM District) with a small portion of the property on which the plant 
would not be constructed located within the R-30 Residence District. The Zoning Code permits 
“utility company structures” as-of-right within the OM District. The Zoning Code does not 
include a definition of “utility company structure” and power plants are not discussed as possible 
uses within any of the districts under the Zoning Code.  

Under the Zoning Code, “utility company structures” are permitted within ​any​ zone within 
the Town of Ulster, with the sole exception of the Traditional Neighborhood Development 
Overlay District. We do not believe that the Town intends to allow power plants, with their 
heavily industrial character and significant health, environmental and quality of life impacts, to 
be permitted within even the most restrictive residential district in the Town. 



We also emphasize that the Town’s 2007 Comprehensive Plan (the “Comprehensive Plan”) 
recommends adoption of a “Ridge Protection Overlay District” that would include the area of the 
Project. The Comprehensive Plan urges additional land use regulations to conserve the ridgelines 
in the Ridgeline Protection Area and their natural environment and scenic vistas. While this 
zoning has not yet been adopted, the Town must still consider that the area of the Project has 
been identified in the Comprehensive Plan as especially valuable and deserving of special 
protection. 

In 2017, the Town proposed a temporary moratorium on the installation of freestanding or 
ground-mounted solar energy systems. The Town’s stated rationale for doing so was that solar 
energy facilities are “not currently regulated in the Town of Ulster Zoning Code.” Apparently, a 
solar power generation facility does not constitute a “utility company structure”. As both solar 
facilities and gas-fired power plants generate electricity, and a solar facility would very likely 
have fewer negative impacts than a gas-fired power plant, it makes no sense that a gas-fired 
power plant would be considered a “utility company structure” while a commercial solar facility 
would not. ​Therefore, we request that the Town clarify that the proposed Project is not an 
as-of-right permitted use within the OM District in the Town. 

Similar to its approach to ground-mounted solar facilities, we also urge the Town 
Board to adopt a temporary moratorium on construction of fossil fuel-fired power plants 
while it considers amending the Zoning Code to provide for specific regulation of such 
power plants.​ Because “peaker” plants such as the Lincoln Park Project are likely to become 
more common throughout the Hudson Valley due to the incentives created by the Federal Energy 
Regulatory Commission’s new capacity zone, and because these smaller plants are primarily 
regulated by local land use laws, it is important that the Town proactively identify which, if any, 
areas of the Town are suitable for such a use. Fossil fuel-burning power plants have unique 
impacts, including significant air emissions, noise, and visual impacts, and therefore warrant 
specific regulation within the Zoning Code to protect the health, safety and welfare of the 
community.  

We respectfully request a written response to our inquiries regarding the Town of Ulster 
Zoning Code’s regulation of fossil fuel-burning power plants and its specific treatment of the 
Lincoln Park Grid Support Project under the Code. 

 

 

 

 

 



Respectfully signed by Town of Ulster Citizens. 
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